
THE SEARCH FOR PORT LA lOYfc: 

Archaeology at lie Saint-Jean's First French Settlement 
View of Port La Joye and its proposed fort in 1734. Three buildings on the Gallant property 
lie immediately to the right of the fort. A fleet ofMicmac canoes crosses the water in the 
lower right corner of the sketch. Port La Joye was a meeting place for the annual distri-
bution of gifts from the King of France to the Micmac people. ^ _ By Rob Ferguson 

Such accidents are not uncommon in 
Island history. While crossing the 

North River in April 1737, a treacherous 
season for travellers, Michel Hache-
Gallant broke through the rotting ice 
and drowned. At his death Gallant was in 
his mid-70s the patriarch of a large, ex-
tended family of Acadian colonists, and 
had spent 17 years in the French settle-
ment of Port La Joye on fie Saint-Jean. 
Besides his considerable progeny, he 
left behind a farm near the colony's 
administrative headquarters. Eightyears 
later New England militiamen put it to 
the torch. 

Two and a half centuries later, in 1987 
and 1988, a team of archaeologists from 
the Canadian Parks Service located and 
unearthed a dwelling on Hache-Gallant's 
land, seeking insights into the first 
French settlement on Prince Edward 
Island. 

Port La Joye 

The colonization of lie Saint-Jean was 
begun as a private venture by the Comte 
de St. Pierre, who had received condi-
tional title to the island in 1719 from the 
Duke of Orleans, Regent of Louis XV. 
Previous attempts at settlement by Eu-
ropeans had been limited and imperma-
nent. In 1720 St. Pierre sent three ships 
from Rochefort, under the command of 
the Sieur de Gotteville, with farmers, 

fishermen, craftsmen, and 30 soldiers of 
the Compagnies franches de la marine 
for the colony. Port La Joye, situated on 
the southeast shore of present-day Char-
lottetown Harbour, became the military 
and administrative centre of the colony. 

By 1721, 16 French and 4 Acadian 
families had established farms on long, 
narrow plots of 
land along a small 
stream at Port La 
Joye, raising 
cattle, sheep, and 
pigs and growing 
crops of grain and 
peas. Immigrants 
also came to the 
colony from New 
France. By 1725, 
however, the 
Compagnie de 
Vile Saint-Jean 
was being as-
sailed by its credi-
tors in France, 
and most of the 
French settlers 
returned home. A 
map of the settle-
ment in 1730 
shows that many 
of the properties 
at Port La Joye 
were taken over 
by the sons and 
married daugh-

ters of an early settler, Michel Hache-
Gallant. 

After the failure of the Comte de St. 
Pierre's venture, the remnants of his 
settlement were administered by the 
Crown. In 1726, a company of 25-30 men 
of the Compagnie franches de la marine 
was sent from Louisbourg to protect the 

'Plan de la riviere Du nord-est en Lisle St. Jean En 1730." This 
detail shows the properties at Port La Joye. The holding belonging 
to Michel Hache-Gallant runs along the east bank of the stream. 



colony and re-establish a military post at 
Port La Joye. The size of the garrison 
remained essentially unchanged during 
the French years, and it proved little 
obstacle to invaders. In 1744, war broke 
out between France and Britain. The 
following year the great French fortress 
of Louisbourg fell to a force of New 
England militia. In the aftermath of that 
disaster, Port La Joye was abandoned by 
its inhabitants and garrison. A British 
force arriving on the island later that 
summer burned the buildings and left 
the village in ruins. 

Four years later, the Treaty of Aix-la-
Chapelle returned the colony to the 
French crown. Port La Joye again be-
came the military and administrative 
centre, but little of the farming commu-
nity was re-established. A number of 
temporary wooden structures were built 
for the garrison on the site of the previ-
ous fort. 

In 1755, Port La Joye became an im-
portant port of entry to the island for Ac-
adians fleeing the mass deportation from 
Acadia. Three years later, however, Port 
La Joye was itself used by the British as 
a base for the expulsion of Island Acadi-
ans from the newly conquered territory, 
and the town's history came to an end. 

The Archaeological Search 

The historical value of the Port La Joye 
site has long been recognized because 
of the prominence of the earthworks of 
Fort Amherst, built in 1758 by the Brit-
ish conquerors and occupied for the next 
ten years by a small garrison. This part of 
the present park was extensively exca-
vated by John Rick of the National His-
toric Parks and Sites Service in 1963. Of 
the substantial occupation by the French 
and Acadians — the garrison defences, 
government buildings, church and farm 
houses — no visible trace remains; two 
hundred years of farming have levelled 
the ground. It was in recognition of the 
importance of Port La Joye as the first 
permanent European settlement on the 
Island and the home of its Acadian an-
cestry, that the Canadian Parks Service 
initiated an archaeological survey for its 
remains in 1987. The search for Port La 
Joye had begun. 

The archaeological crews were largely 

The conductivity meter used at the Port La 
Joye dig to detect changes in the electrical 
properties of the soil 

composed of Islanders, including pro-
fessional archaeologists and students. 
These crews provided excellent work 
and dedication, including several days of 
volunteer labour at the end of the 1988 
season to complete the research. 

Before commencing work at the site, 
a search through the historical docu-
mentation (compiled by Barbara Sch-
meisser of the Historical Research Sec-
tion in Halifax) gave us a good indication 
of the community layout. Armed with 
this information, we began the survey by 
shovel-testing along transects, or lines, 
across five areas, including the site of 
the garrison, the property of Michel 
Hache-Gallant, farm sites on the west 
bank of the stream, one on the south 
bank, and a possible farm site at the back 
of the Gallant property. Where results 
seemed promising, we expanded our 
efforts to larger, more controlled exca-
vations. 

The survey was greatly aided by the 
use of a conductivity meter to record 
electrical properties of the soil below the 
surface. Readings are used to create 
contour plans showing changes in the 
soil. These changes could be caused by 
differences in the composition of the 
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"Plan dun Fort Projette au Port La 
Joye ," 1734, showing existing buildings 
as well as additional proposed buildings 
and an outer ditch and rampart which 
were never constructed. 

soil, the presence of rock, or even quan-
tities of metal objects. We hoped the 
technique would reveal undisturbed 
cellars, stone foundations, wells, and 
other features deep enough to have 
survived the farmers' ploughs. 

The Elusive Garrison 

The computer maps drawn from the 
conductivity survey indicated a large 
square feature, equal in size to the origi-
nal fort, located on the northern slope 
below the later British fortification. The 
buildings were large wood-frame struc-
tures on stone foundations, with chim-
neys of stone, brick, and clay. Several 
also had cellars. Plans for a large ditch 
and earth ramparts around the fort were 
never realized, but a simple wooden 
palisade may have been constructed 
around the buildings. Garrison facilities 
consisted of a soldiers' barracks, quar-
ters for the commandant and officers, a 
storehouse combined with a chapel and 
quarters for the chaplain and surgeon, a 
bakehouse, a stone powder magazine, 
and a well. A small battery stood on the 
edge of the cliff below the fort. 

Shovel tests in the garrison area re-
vealed that the soil had been badly dis-
turbed by later farming, except for one 
test, which revealed a deeper deposit full 
of hand-forged wrought-iron nails. A test 
trench, opened in 1987 and expanded in 
1988, provided evidence of the 18th 
century military presence, including 
musket balls and gun flints. The rela-
tively high social status enjoyed by 
French officers was suggested by pieces 
of beautifully decorated, fine tablewares 
that originated in the potteries of Rouen 
in France. Careful excavation yielded 
evidence of a temporary building con-
structed in 1749 for the new garrison. 
There were faint traces of building 
trenches into which the wood founda-
tion of the structure was set, but we 
could not determine from the amount 
exposed by the dig which building we 
had found. We were unsuccessful in 
locating traces of the more substantial 
earlier buildings, but the conductivity 
plans suggest areas where future testing 
might be profitable. 
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Excavations in one of the temporary buildings of the French garrison, constructed in 
1749 Excavation crew (clockwise from lower left): Lisa Rankin, Mississauga, Ontario; 
Monica MacDonald, Charlottetown; Chris Blair, Fredericton; Jerry McCabe, 
Charlottetown. 

Farm Sites, 1 7 2 0 - 1 7 5 8 

Our team searched for farm sites to the 
west and south of the stream, but we 
could find no remains undisturbed by 
later farming activity. Nevertheless, 
concentrations of French-period materi-
als found in the ploughed soils allowed 
us to identify two farmhouse locations 
on a narrow terrace overlooking the 
stream. The most telling artifacts discov-
ered were shattered pieces of green-
glazed earthenware bowls from the Sain-
tonge potteries of France. These frag-
ments are common in most 18th-century 
colonial French sites. The same two 
dwelling areas were detected by the 
conductivity survey, which revealed 
numerous irregularities in the areas 
where these artifacts had been found. 

A similar concentration of artifacts 
pinpointed the location of a farm site on 
the south bank, but no intact remains 
were found there. Meanwhile, testing at 
the possible farm site at the back of the 
Gallant property turned up nothing. 

The Gallant Property 

Our greatest archaeological success 
came on the property of Michel Hache-
Gallant, considered to be the first Ac-

adian settler on Prince Edward Island 
and the ancestor of a large segment of 
the Island Acadian population. Gallant's 
origins are obscure. In a modern history 
of the family, Patrice Gallant speculates 
that he may have been the son of Pierre 
Larche, a Frenchman from Montdidier. 
In the mid-17th century, Larche was 
employed by Nicolas Denys, a persis-
tent if luckless entrepreneur who had 
established a trading post at St. Pierre, 
beside the present-day St. Peter's Canal 
on Cape Breton Island. Larche's wife at 
that time may have been Micmac. De-
nys' trading post at St. Pierre, which was 
partly excavated by a Canadian Parks 
Service team in 1985, is one of the most 
significant 17th-century sites in Atlantic 

Canada, and it may have been here that 
Gallant began his life. 

Following the death of his father, 
Michel Hache-Gallant was sent by De-
nys to Trois Rivieres in New France, 
where he was raised by Jacques LeNeuf 
de la Poterie. In 1676, at the age of 15, he 
moved to the Acadian village of 
Beaubassin to live on the seigneury of 
Michel LeNeuf de la Valliere. Gallant 
was in his late 50s when he left the fertile 
lands at Beaubassin to live at Port La 
Joye. By that time he had been married 
to Anne Cormier of Beaubassin for 30 
years and had 12 children. He brought 
Anne and four of their children with him 
to lie Saint-Jean. Other children followed 
over the next eight years, establishing 
their own families in the colony. 

Gallant's property occupied a long, 
narrow strip along the east bank of the 
small stream. A 1734 sketch of Port La 
Joye shows three buildings on his land. 
Two of these are dwellings, with pitched 
roofs, a central chimney, and doors fac-
ing the road to the garrison. The third 
building looks like a storehouse, with a 
hipped roof, a large central door, and no 
windows. 

Discovery 

Our search for the remains of the Gal-
lant buildings began with lines of shovel 
tests. We discovered concentrations of 
French-period artifacts, but no intact 
remains. As a further test, we ran the 
conductivity meter over the property. 
This time we had notable success. A 
contour plot of the readings showed a 
large, square anomaly, five meters 
across. At precisely the spot indicated by 
the plot, we discovered a cellar pit cut 
into the bedrock. At last we had found 
the Port La Joye we sought. 

The meter had detected the differ-
ence between sandstone bedrock and 
the loose loam that now filled the cellar. 
That fill consisted of 18th-century mate-
rial not disturbed by later farming. When 
sod was stripped from an eight-meter-
square area over the anomaly, the dark 
outlines of the cellar and foundation 
trenches were clearly evident. 

A layer of charcoal, marking the de-
struction of the house by fire in 1745, 
separated the remains of the French 

This contour plot of the electrical readings 
in the Gallant property clearly defines the 
outline of a cellar. 



Excavation of the cellar in the Gallant property. Excavation crew (left to right): Colin 
Campbell, Reg Porter, Johanna Eliot, and Jerry McCabe, all of Charlottetown. 

occupation from materials later used to 
fill the cellar. Below it were artifacts that 
had been left in the cellar during the 
years of occupation. Above was a thick 
deposit of fill containing numerous arti-
facts from the French period mixed with 
ceramics, glass, and metal pieces that 
probably originated with the British 
garrison of 1758. Farmers at the end of 
the 18th century probably filled the cel-
lar with nearby earth and refuse in order 
to level the ground for their ploughs, 
thereby mixing up the artifacts of differ-
ent time periods. 

Because of the considerable agricul-
tural disturbance, much of the architec-
tural evidence at Port La Joye has been 
lost. Some comparisons can be made, 
however, with other Acadian houses 
excavated in the Maritimes in recent 
years. Archaeologists working in the 
Annapolis Valley of Nova Scotia have 
uncovered Acadian houses at Grand Pre, 
the Melanson Settlement near Port 
Royal, and Belleisle. These houses seem 
to have been one-room, wood-framed 
structures with end chimneys, exterior 
bake ovens, and central root cellars. The 
Belleisle house, for example, excavated 
by David Christianson for the Nova Scotia 
Museums Complex, measured 11.5 by 
7.5 meters and was set on a dry-laid 

stone foundation. A chimney was built at 
one end, with a semi- circular oven on 
the back side. Some bricks were used, 
probably to line the hearth. The exterior 
walls were probably covered in planks 
and the interior walls were plastered 
with a mixture of clay tempered with 
salt-marsh grasses. Traces of roofing 
thatch were found, as well as pieces of 
window glass. 

As might be expected, the house on 
the Gallant property shared some char-
acteristics with these other excavated 
Acadian houses, but it differed in other 

People used buckles instead of laces to 
fasten their shoes, litis small buckle (shown 
enlarged) may have been used by a woman. 

respects. The house itself was a two-
room, wood-frame structure, at least 9 x 
10 meters in size, with a central chimney 
and a partial root cellar. Its wooden sill 
was apparently set directly into the 
ground. Within the charcoal layer, we 
recovered more than 1,000 hand-forged, 
wrought- iron nails, which must have 
been used for the wood frame and 
planked walls. The charcoal layer also 
contained over 1,000 pieces of window 
glass. Considerable quantities of clay 
were found in broad patches around the 
cellar, suggesting that the interior walls 
may have been plastered with earth. The 
cellar was about a meter deep, its a floor 
formed of bedrock. We found no evi-
dence of roofing materials, but it is un-
likely that thatch was used, since salt-
marsh grasses were not available at Port 
La Joye and fodder for the livestock was 
in short supply. The roof was probably 
planked or shingled. 

Most of the architectural hardware 
was of wrought iron, perhaps made on 
site by a blacksmith, or imported from 
Louisbourg. Among the pieces recov-
ered from the Gallant property are a 
door-latch keeper, a strap hinge, and a 
large hinge pintle, as well as numerous 
construction bolts, nuts, and washers. 

A few bricks, probably imported from 
Louisbourg, were found. They may have 
been used to line the firebox of the hearth. 
The chimney was probably constructed 
of local fieldstone set in clay or mortar, 
with a thick mortar finish covering the 
surface inside the house. The 1734 sketch 
suggests that the chimney was located 
in the centre of the house, unlike the 
Nova Scotian examples, but we found no 
trace of either the hearth base or an 
exterior oven. 

Fragments of A Life 

It is possible that the house we discov-
ered was the one occupied by Michel 
Hache-Gallant and his family between 
1720 and 1737. After Gallant's death in 
1737, however, his widow rented rooms 
to officers of the garrison and, later, 
rented the whole house to the family of 
Lieutenant DeCoux. Our archaeological 
interpretation is thus complicated by a 
mixture of social contexts — Acadian 
and French, civilian and military, farmer 
and officer. 

Artifacts from the excavated building 
mirror the material culture of Acadian 
sites in Nova Scotia, and help us to re-
construct life at Port La Joye. The large 



kitchen bowls and pans of Saintonge 
coarse earthenware are the most com-
mon items of domestic use. While the 
Acadian settler is popularly considered 
to have lived a meagre existence, we find 
here, as at other sites, pieces of fine 
earthenwares that speak of economic 
successes. There are polychrome faience 
pitchers, bowls, and plates from Rouen, 
Brittany, even England. They may have 
originated with the officers renting the 
house. If, on the other hand, they once 
belonged to Gallant, they must have 
served as prestige items, emphasizing 
his status in the community. Similar 
wares are less frequent in the neigh-
bouring farm sites. 

Many goods were imported through 
Louisbourg, the French stronghold on 
lie Royale. They included construction 
materials, food, cloth and clothing, tools, 
tobacco pipes, ceramic dishes, and glass. 
The international aspect of this trade is 
reflected in ceramic artifacts from 
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France, Germany, Britain, Italy, and New 
England. Among the artifacts, we also 
found lead bale seals, used to seal and 
identify the contents of packages shipped 
by merchants from France. 

A shortage of hard currency forced 
colonial settlers and soldiers alike to rely 
on barter for much of their commerce. 
Three coins found in the cellar were 
probably hoarded because of the scar-
city. One is a contemporary 18th-cen-
tury copper Hard de France. The other 
two are silver-alloy douzaines of the 16th 
or 17th century, badly worn and counter-
struck with a fleur-de-lis to confirm new 
values. Old coins such as these were 
commonly used in Acadia and New 
France. 

Within the cellar we unearthed nu-
merous fragile brass pins, intended ei-
ther for trade or for domestic tailoring of 
cloth from the bales. Whether or not the 
house's occupants participated in com-
mercial business is not known, but they 

certainly enjoyed a degree of prosperity 
and had a ready access to supplies 
brought to shore on the beach in front of 
their property. 

The self-sufficiency of Acadian set-
tlers such as Gallant is suggested by the 
number of tools found, including auger 
bits, a chisel or caulking blade, and a 
saw-toothed curved blade. Scrap pieces 
of lead, copper, iron, and bone had been 
worked and then discarded. 

Frances Stewart, an anthropologist 
with the University of New Brunswick, 
has studied over 2,000 bones and shells 
from the cellar. Her findings have ex-
panded our knowledge of Acadian diet. 
While census reports indicate that cattle 
and sheep were kept by families at Port 
La Joye, pigs are more frequent than 
either in our sample. Among the bones 
we also saw evidence of domestic chick-
ens and geese. It is clear, too, that the 
house's occupants collected oysters and 
fished for cod, bass, and dogfish. Some 
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(Left) Large storage jar found on the floor in a corner of the cellar. (Top right) Coarse earthenware bowl fragments from the Saintonge 
region of France. Coveredon the inside with a distinctive green glaze, they are a common findon French sites of the 18th century. (Lower 
right) Faience (tin-glazed) earthenware fragments from France. These finely decorated table wares may reflect the economic success 
of the Gallant family or the social status of the various officers who later rented the house. ^ 



of the larger bones had been gnawed by 
a pet dog, whose own bones soon joined 
the household debris. 

In an earlier issue of The Island Maga-
zine, Dr. Ian MacQuarrie accused the 
meadow vole (Microtus pennsylvanicus) 
of causingthe devastatingmouse plagues 
of the 18th century.* His thesis is sup-
ported by the discovery of at least five 
meadow voles skeletons on the cellar 
floor. When not swarming over the crops, 
they must have crept in smaller num-
bers into the cellars to nibble on stored 
foods. 

We also found evidence of firearms in 
the excavated house site. The musket 
balls, lead shot, and gunflints were proba-
bly intended for hunting rather than 
defence. Game birds seem to have been 
the primary target. No wild mammal 
bones were unearthed, but Canada 
goose, duck, grouse, and possibly loon 
have been identified. 

Denouements 

Anne Cormier, the widow of Michel 
Hache-Gallant, probably moved in with 
one of her children on the Northeast 
(Hillsborough) River when her house 
was rented to the DeCoux family. Her 
fate after the British takeover in 1745 is 
not recorded, but the line of descen-
dants that she and Michel Hache-Gal-
lant engendered forms the backbone of 
Acadian society on Prince Edward Is-
land today. 

What can we now say of Port La Joye? 
We feel confident that we have located 
the original site of the military establish-
ment and that significant remains may 
still exist. And while the remains of the 
French settlement have been seriously 
damaged by later use of the land, we 
have on the Gallant property an impor-
tant and tangible contact with the past. 
Was this Michel Hache-Gallant's own 
cellar? Chances are that it was. Were its 
contents used by the Gallant family or 
later French officers? Quite probably 
both contributed. Although questions 
remain, this excavation has already 
added greatly to our knowledge about 
everyday life on the Island during the 
French regime. As further research is 
done, it may have even more to tell us. 

On completion of our work in 1988, we 
filled in the cellar on the Gallant property 

*That is, "Plagues of Mice," in Number 21 (Spring-
Summer 1987). 

French medallion from the reign of Louis 
XV, found on the floor of the cellar. 

Pins that probably fell through cracks in 
the floor. 

A French douzaine minted in the 1590s 
and re-stamped for use in the 18th century. 

Lead seal from a supply bale. It bears the 
mark of the manufacturer (a bird) as a 
guarantee of the contents. 

once more. This time, enough of a de-
pression was left to mark the site, re-
minding us of the early French settle-
ment at Port La Joye and the roots of 
Acadian culture on lie Saint-Jean. 

Sources 

Piecing together a picture of Acadian life 
from archaeological research is a coop-
erative effort. Barbara Schmeisser, His-
torian with the Canadian Parks Service 
in Halifax, is preparing a manuscript on 
the structural history of Port La Joye. In 
the text I have referred to findings from 
a number of other archaeological sites. 
Among them are David J. Christianson, 
Belleisle 1983: Excavations at a Pre-
Expulsion Acadian Site, Curatorial Re-
port Number 48 (Halifax: Nova Scotia 
Museum Complex, 1984); Andree Cre-
peau and Brenda Dunn, 'The Melanson 
Settlement: An Acadian Farming Com-
munity (ca. 1664-1755) "ResearchBulle-
tin No. 250. (Ottawa: Environment 
Canada-Parks, 1986); Frank Korve-
maker, "Report on the 1972 Excavation 
of Two Acadian Houses at Grand Pre 
National Historic Park, Nova Scotia," 
Manuscript Report Number 143 (Ottawa: 
Parks Canada, 1972); and Birgitta Lin-
deroth Wallace, "The Nicolas Denys Site: 
Test Excavations, 1985," a manuscript 
report on file at the Canadian Parks 
Service, Atlantic Region, in Halifax. An 
important source on the Gallant family 
has been Patrice Gallant's Michel Hache-
Gallant et ses descendants, a two-volume 
family history published in 1970. Analy-
sis of the faunal remains was provided by 
Frances Stewart of the University of New 
Brunswick in her report, "Faunal Re-
mains from the Hache-Gallant Dwelling, 
Fort Amherst/Port La Joye Historic 
Park," on file at the Canadian Parks 
Service, Maritime Region, in Halifax. 
While all of the individuals who worked 
on the excavations deserve praise, I 
would like particularly to thank Reginald 
Porter, whose contribution to the inter-
pretation of the Gallant site was substan-
tial. The conductivity meter was rented 
from Geonics Ltd. of Mississauga, On-
tario. I am deeply indebted to Duncan 
MacNeill, Presidentof Geonics, who has 
devoted extraordinary time and effort to 
recording, mapping, and interpreting the 
data, and has helped recover Port La 
Joye's buried past, iffi 


